
POLTONHALL & DISTRICT COMMUNITY COUNCIL

Minutes of Meeting held on 8 June 2011

Present: 
    K Fuller (Chair), M Fuller, A Munro, J French, F Warner, S Waterston


        In Attendance:     Cllr D Milligan
                                    Mr & Mrs Coombs

                                    Mr & Mrs Cunningham

                                    PC Ian Hutchison, Lothian and Borders Police

                                    Poltonhall Gala Day Representative

Apologies:                   Cllr B Constable, D West, and J Weir 

1.
Chair’s Remarks

1.1
KF reported that he had met with Council officials at Hopefield estate to look at the potential road safety issues which had been reported. 
2.
Minutes of Meeting of 11 May and Matters Arising

2.1
The Minutes were approved.  Proposed by AW and seconded by MF.

3.
Finance report

3.1 
FW gave the finance report in JW’s absence.  Statement of accounts as at 8 June:


Bank:  b/f 90.12                     Cash:     36.20

            Expenditure:  Donation to Poltonhall Gala Day Fund - 300.00
            Income:  Council Grant:  467.17

                            Bank Interest:     0.03

           Account as at 8 June 2011     Bank – 257.32    Cash – 36.20

           Total:  293.52

4.         Secretary’s Report
4.1    Details were given of the proposed Midlothian Council (Parking Places for Disabled Motorists) Order 201.   The Disabled Persons’ Parking Places Act 2009 required the Council to take the steps necessary to ensure that all parking bays which were designated as being             only for disabled motorists were made fully enforceable.  At present, most such spaces             were only advisory, but in future any driver in such a space would commit an offence if the             
car did not display a valid ‘blue badge’.

4.2      The proposed Traffic Regulation Order covers over 330 designated on-street parking spaces and bays in Council operated car parks which were understood to be still needed by disabled motorists.  Later phases would add additional bays at schools, leisure centres, libraries and other Council-owned facilities, and new on-street bays which have been requested and which met the Council’s criteria.   Existing bays which were believed to be no longer needed have not been included, and the marking signs would be removed.  
4.3      Although care had been taken in compiling the list of bays, it was inevitable in such a major initiative that some errors or omissions would have been made.  Any further bays which were no longer needed and were identified in the objection period would be removed from the Schedule before the Order was made.  Existing bays which were still in use but which had been omitted from the Schedule would be added by subsequent variations.        

5.
Police Report

5.1
Crime Statistics – Bonnyrigg & Lasswade May 2011
Total Crimes Recorded: 66
Total Crimes Solved: 34               51.52% solvency (This YTD 44.53%, Last YTD 30.61%)

Breakdown as follows:





Received
Solved
Violent Crime

     
   3

    3


Sexual Crime

     
   0

    0

Crimes of Dishonesty
    
 26

    8


Vandalism
     

 16

    5



Other Crimes

             21
              18


5.2
There have been 342 calls received to the Bonnyrigg and Lasswade area for the month of May. 

INCIDENTS OF NOTE IN POLTONHALL
5.3
About 01.50 hours on 8 May 2011, following a report of a garden hut being broken into, officers in Pentland Road, Bonnyrigg stopped a 17 year old Bonnyrigg male.  He was searched and items were found in his possession, including a pocket-knife, a Stanley knife and also a number of items later established to have been stolen from a garden shed nearby.  He was subsequently arrested and charged for theft by housebreaking and carrying offensive weapons.
5.4
Between 20.00 hours on 1 May and 09.30 on 2 May person/s attempted to steal the lead from Our Lady of Consolidation Church, Hawthorden Avenue by ripping it from the roof causing approximately £200 of damage.  No lead was stolen.  Police were contacted, attended and details noted.  Further enquiries were required. 

5.5
Between 19.10 hours on 2 May and 12.30 hours on 3 May person/s unknown removed a large metal garden swing from the front garden of a house in Eskdale Court.  Enquiries were ongoing.

5.6
As a result of 10 calls in the Bonnyrigg area regarding youths on motorbikes, patrols have increased resulting in 2 cars and a red/blue unregistered Honda motorcycle seized for not having insurance.  All drivers/riders were charged with having no insurance.

5.7
Between 17.00 hours on 6 May and 10.00 on 7 May at Hopefield Terrace, Bonnyrigg, person/s unknown entered a van and attempted to start the vehicle.  The perpetrator/s removed a selection of test equipment and tools from the rear of the vehicle, including an Acer laptop, dongle and external hard drive.  Items have been sent for fingerprint examination which would take up to 6 months for feedback.

5.8
Between 16.30 hours on 10 May and 13.00 on 11 May an unoccupied house in St Annes, Lasswade was broken into and ransacked.  The householders were in the process of moving house.  A fire was lit in an upstairs room causing substantial damage and numerous items were stolen.  Enquiries were ongoing.
5.9
On 12 May a substantial cannabis cultivation growing area was located in the loft of a house in Bonnyrigg. Three persons have been reported and approximately £3000 of drugs seized.

5.10
Everyone should be security conscious of the potential break-in of garden sheds during the summer months.

Anyone with any information about the incident(s) listed above, or indeed any other issue, should contact either of the Community Officers below; Bonnyrigg Police Station or Crimestoppers.

PC 3912E Ian Hutchison or PC 11372 Sue Akers

Community Officers Bonnyrigg/Lasswade/Rosewell

Email EDivCBOPKGroup@lbp.pnn.police.uk
Bonnyrigg Police Station 0131 663 9221 or Crimestoppers: 0800 555 111

7.
Midlothian Councillors’ Report

7.1
Cllr DM explained in further detail the purpose of the Disabled Person’s Parking Order.

8.
Local Issues

8.1
Gala day.    Gala day representative attended to thank PDCC for the £300 donation toward the costs of this year’s gala day.  The event had been a great success and was well attended. The Gala day committee were concerned about the venue for 2012 as the park would no be available due to the construction of the new Lasswade High School.  Several alternative suggestions were mooted and Cllr DM undertook to consider a possible alternative location.
Date of Next Meeting

The next meeting would be held at Poltonhall Sports Complex Pavilion on Wednesday 13 July   at 7.30pm.

Fiona Warner 
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